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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Don Redman, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION
Wednesday, January 11, 2012
City Council Chamber
9:30 a.m.

These minutes are unofficial until approved by the Commission at its February 15, 2012 meeting.

The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order at 9:35 a.m., Wednesday, January 11, 2012, in the City Council Chamber, by the Chair, Council Member Don Redman.

In attendance: Council Members Don Redman (Chair), John Crescimbeni (Vice Chair), Council Member Bill Bishop was excused; Commissioners Gary L. Anderson, Edward J. Fleming, Jr., Ralph C. Hodges, Raymond S. Pringle, Jr., Scott Shine, Stephen Swann, Penny Thompson; Assistant General Counsel Kristina Nelson; Dr. Quinton White, Dr. Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University; Captain Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator; Jessica Stephens, Legislative Assistant; Captain Mike Getchell, Jacksonville Marine Transportation Exchange; Geoffrey Sample, St. Johns River Water Management District; David Kaufman, JaxPort; Robert Butts, United States Coast Guard; Vince Seibold, Chief, Environmental Quality; Gary Weise, Environmental Engineering Manager; Kevin Hayes, Environmental Program Manager; W.T. Mauldin, Jacksonville Sheriff’s Office Marine Unit; Neil Armingeon, St. Johns Riverkeeper, Lisa Rinaman, St. Johns Riverkeeper; Dave Roman, Administration; Ron Littlepage, Steve Patterson, Drew Dixon, Florida Times-Union; Joseph Wilhelm, Jr., Financial News & Daily Record; Attorney Tom Ingram; Tera Meeks, Chief, Waterfront Management; Scott Wilson, Executive Council Assistant (Redman); John Nooney, Captain Roger Bump, Captain Vic Tison, Recreational Fishing Alliance; John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
The Commission voted to approve the minutes for the December 14, 2010 Waterways Commission meeting.  Dr. Quinton White noted the correction made to indicate that of the 14 manatee deaths reported in the County in 2010, 6 of the fatalities were water craft related.  The December 14, 2010 minutes reported that none of the fatalities were water craft related.
Geoffrey Sample, St. Johns River Water Management District, gave a PowerPoint presentation on the St. Johns River Water Supply Impact Study that the St. Johns River Water Management District commissioned to plan for Florida’s future water needs.  Every five years, the Water Management District assesses and updates a water supply plan as a component of the District’s water supply planning process.  The planning process enables the District to identify water sources needed to meet the public’s water supply needs.   Those water sources include fresh groundwater, brackish groundwater, reclaimed water, seawater and surface water from rivers and waterways.  The Water Management District wanted to provide the Waterways Commission with an update on the status of the report before the report went before the Water Management District’s governing board at its February 14th meeting.  The study has been underway for four years and was undertaken as a result of concerns raised about water withdrawals from the St. Johns River and the potential environmental impacts of the withdrawals.

 The study was a comprehensive and scientifically rigorous analysis of the potential environmental effects of future water withdrawals on the biological and water resources of the river.  More than seventy scientists and engineers contributed to the analysis.  The study had a peer review by the National Academy of Sciences.  The study included assessments of salinity, nutrients, turbidity, flow and velocity effects, sea level rise, and increases in water volume caused by District restoration projects and land use changes and the unique characteristics of the rivers’ basins.
In summary, the study resulted in an advanced body of science and engineering knowledge about the St. Johns River.  The study provides science-based, peer-reviewed guidance on withdrawal volumes; it does not set absolutes.  The study does not authorize water withdrawals but will be used to guide the Water Management District permit evaluations, planning and policy.
The Commission next heard a presentation on a Living Shoreline Project-Jacksonville Zoo by Danielle Fondren, CEO of DHF Consulting, Inc. and Bob Chabot, Director of Horticulture, Jacksonville Zoo.  Last year, Ms. Fondren said that she went to the zoo with a proposal to create a living shoreline project on a segment of the zoo’s shoreline that is eroding. The goals of the project are to prevent shoreline erosion; to create an intertidal habitat that would include oyster colonies and salt marsh; and to educate the public.   To achieve those goals will require planting an appropriate native vegetation buffer, the installation of a wave attenuation device offshore, the construction of a nature boardwalk and the implementation of an education plan.
Ms. Fondren described the project that would buttress the zoo’s shoreline on the Trout River.  The first component of the project was to fundraise for a grant.  In addition to DHF Consulting, partners for the project include: the Jacksonville Zoo & Gardens, Jacksonville University, the St. Johns Riverkeeper, Florida Department of Environmental Protection, U.S. Fish & Wildlife Service and TechBlue Center, a local think tank for waterfront projects.
Instrumental in the project is the construction of a wave attenuation system designed to protect the native vegetation.  The PowerPoint slides showed wave attenuation devices that were in use in Jamaica.

The kick-off for the project’s planning is scheduled for Friday, January 13th, at the zoo.  All of the partners are expected to attend and participate.

Ms. Fondren indicated that funding for the project is expected from grants, partner contributions (particularly volunteer time, goods, services and cash), in-kind payments from violators of regulatory laws and fundraising efforts.  Her purpose in coming to the Waterways Commission was to propose that the City of Jacksonville become a partner in the project.  She was hopeful that the Waterways Commission could be helpful in the EPA grant that the project was hoping to get.  She suggested that the Waterways Commission could approve a resolution in support of the project.

Commissioner John Anderson said that while he commended Ms. Fondren for what she was proposing to do, he had concerns about a wave attenuation system.  Council Member Crescimbeni wanted to know specifically what the City’s role in the project was expected to be.
Council Member Crescimbeni asked Assistant General Counsel Kristina Nelson to draft a resolution in support of the Living Shoreline Project.  The Commission voted unanimously to support the resolution.

Commissioner Penny Thompson suggested that the project directors contact the Clean It Up, Green It Up group that periodically sponsors clean-up projects for the river and waterways to enlist their help in the project’s work.

Dr. Quinton White began his monthly St. Johns River Status Report by noting the presence of the St. Johns Riverkeeper Neil Armingeon and Lisa Rinaman who was recently appointed as the new St. Johns Riverkeeper.  Dr. White mentioned the impending Florida Conservation Coalition meeting that was convening on January 31, 2012 at the Garden Club of Jacksonville.  The group was formed by former Governor and U.S. Senator Bob Graham and others who felt that forty  years of bipartisan efforts for environmental measures was undone by the recent Florida Legislature.

Ordinarily, at this time of the year, there is a synoptic sampling of the number of manatees in the State.  State agencies watch the weather fronts and when a very cold front moves through, they coordinate 19 different agencies around the state to fly within a two to three day period in an effort to ascertain the manatee population in the State.  We are able to derive a snapshot of the minimum number of manatees in the State that we are actually able to see.
In his monthly report on manatees, Dr. Pinto noted that the water temperature has hovered around 60 degrees; when the water temperature drops below 60 degrees, the manatees begin to leave the area.
Dr. Pinto indicated that not long ago, there were power plants that discharged warm water into the river; manatees congregated at these warm water outfalls.  Though those power plants are no longer around, the manatees are now attracted to JEA and the outfall north of Bartram Island that discharge warm water.  Sea World and the Florida Fish & Wildlife Commission have attempted to rescue the manatees at these two sites in the last two weeks, to no avail.  
Dr. Pinto reported that on the west bank of the Ortega River, north of the Timucuan Bridge, warm water is attracting manatees.  Five manatees were reportedly seen in the past week.  Dr. Pinto said that there is concern because there is  no food source readily available; the manatees have to travel some distance in the cold  as far as south of the Buckman Bridge, for food.  Traveling this distance makes the manatees susceptible to cold stress; the cold stress imperils the manatees’ lives.  Should the manatees stay in this particular area, it might be necessary to rescue them.  Florida Fish & Wildlife is monitoring the area; home owners in the area are reporting what they are seeing on a regular basis.  This is a situation that is being closely watched.  A continued cold spell could be critical.

Dr. Pinto concluded his report by noting that there have been no water craft-related manatee fatalities lately.  There was one cold stress-related death back at the end of December in the vicinity of Jacksonville University.

The Chair recognized St. Johns Riverkeeper Neil Armingeon who, in turn, introduced the newly appointed St. Johns Riverkeeper, Lisa Rowe Rinaman.  The Riverkeeper remarked on his nine years’ working relationship with the Jacksonville Waterways Commission, recognizing the Commission as an effective, democratic forum that enables citizens to raise and weigh in on waterways issues.  He  cited a number of issues that he has addressed with  the Commission throughout his tenure and noted that issues such as water withdrawals from the river first surfaced as an issue in the Waterways Commission.   Lisa Rinaman said that she is looking forward to working with the Waterways Commission.  She stated that she is up to the challenges ahead.  She noted that in the opening day proceedings of the State Legislature in Tallahassee the previous day, there was very little conversation about protecting our environment and that has to change.
The Chairman, Redman, Vice Chairman, Crescimbeni and Commissioners Anderson and Hodges all lauded Neil Armingeon for his many accomplishments.

In New Business, Commissioner Gary Anderson said at the next Commission meeting in February, he is hoping to have a presentation by the researchers and the people who have been studying the right whale population off the Northeast Coast of Florida to discuss how the right whale population impacts the transportation systems that use the port.
In Comments from the Public, Mr. John Nooney remarked on trees that are being removed, an issue that he raised at the previous Commission meeting; he also commented on the need for greater public access to the waterways and the significance of the Florida Inland Navigation District (FIND).
Captain Roger Bump of the Recreational Fishing Alliance commented on the ban on off-shore fishing and how it is restricting fishing for local fishermen and tourists.  Commissioner Scott Shine suggested the use of artificial reefs to bolster fishing opportunities.

Captain Vic Tison, Recreational Fishing Alliance, commented on the efforts underway by the federal government to curtail fishing.  He is supportive of an artificial reef program to enhance fishing.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:58 a.m.
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